
Meeting of the Council 16th March 2022 – Order Of Business 
 
 

1. Prayers 

 

2. Mayor’s Communications (if any)  
 
3. Petition – To receive a petition calling for the installation of a Pelican Crossing on Turton Road, Bromley Cross, Bolton 

 

4. Declarations of Interests. 

 

5. Proceedings of the Meeting of the Council held on 16
th

 February, 2022. 

 
 Motions, amendments and questions of which notice has been given and items upon which comment will be made 
 

Date and 

Time 2022 

Page and 

Item 

Number 

Amendment 

Motion, Question 

Or Comment 
 

In the name 

of 

Subject Motion, Amendment or Question 

6. Policy Framework 
   

9
th

 March, 
2022   

Council 
Summons    

Motion 
Councillor 
Cox 

Pay Policy 
Statement 
2021/2022 

That the Bolton Council Pay Policy Statement 
2021/2022, as circulated, be approved. 

7. Changes In Committee Membership and Appointments To Other Bodies 
 

1. That Councillor Donaghy replace Councillor Abdullah on the Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education 

2. That the changes to Committee Memberships, as now circulated, be approved 

 

 

8.        Questions/Comments under Standing Order 9(a) 

 



Date and 

Time 2022 

Page and 

Item 

Number 

Amendment 

Motion, Question 

Or Comment 

In the name 

of 

Subject Motion, Amendment or Question 

10
th

 
January, 
2022 14:09 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Regeneration 
(Councillor Warren) 

Councillor 
Connor 

Strategic Asset 
Management 
Plan 

As Council will know, Cabinet approved the Council’s 
Strategic Asset Management Plan in October last year.  

Can the Executive Cabinet Member for Regeneration 
please therefore outline some of the achievements that 
have been realised as a result of approving this plan.  

In particular, would the Executive Cabinet Member 
please confirm how matters have progressed with regard 
to the asset disposals programme, which aimed to 
address the previous administration’s repeated failure to 
secure budgeted capital receipts that had been built into 
previous Council budgets. 

 

19
th

 
January, 
2022 19:56 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Highways and 
Transport 
(Councillor Haslam) 

Councillor 
Hill 

Daisy Hill Train 
Station 

The train station in Daisy Hill still has no lift or proper 
disabled access please can you confirm that this is 
getting done and give an approximate timescale of when 
please? 

19
th

 
January, 
2022 19:56 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Environmental 
Service Delivery 
(Councillor Muslim) 

Councillor 
Hill 

Litter in 
Westhoughton 

The regeneration of Westhoughton market street is 
fantastic however we still have a huge issue with litter in 
Westhoughton of which multiple groups including the 
Howfen litter pickers work very hard to clean up and we 
would like to know firstly if the council supports the 
volunteers work cleaning the community and secondly if 
the council has plans to improve the current services to 
help maintain the high standards of work these groups 
are doing. 
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Time 2022 
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In the name 

of 

Subject Motion, Amendment or Question 

15
th

 
February, 
2022 15:37 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Leader of the 
Council (Councillor 
Cox) 

Councillor 
Grant 

Greater 
Manchester 
Annual Air 
Quality 
Assessments 
Report 

Can the Leader confirm that Bolton Council in the years 
of 2019 just 5 sites primarily around the A666 were 
above the legal 40 micrograms per cubic meter and 2020 
as is detailed in the Greater Manchester Annual Air 
Quality Assessments report that in the metropolitan 
Borough of Bolton there have been zero breaches of the 
40 micrograms per cubic meter in the automatic air 
quality monitoring devices although a couple of areas 
come close due to their proximity to the motorway and 
A666 and showed significant reductions. 
 
In addition, in 2020 despite an increase of 20 diffusion 
tubes that levels had in fact significantly decreased and 
the highest area in Horwich & Blackrod which showed 35 
micrograms pr cubic meter in 2019 Beehive Roundabout 
no longer appears on the report in 2020 as the levels 
have dropped that low! 
 
I furthermore would like to ask the Leader through 
whatever negotiations take place between the 
Government, GMCA and this council that the leader or 
his representative will request up to date monitoring data 
to reflect the current state of pollutants caused by traffic 
movements on our streets in Bolton and I encourage him 
to put Boltons best case forward for a non-charging area 
as we and particularly Horwich & Blackrod are now 
compliant and natural decay of older vehicles to new EV 
and a move away from Diesel along with changes to 
working practices will mean future monitoring will show a 
charging zone is no longer required in our Borough.   
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Page and 
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of 

Subject Motion, Amendment or Question 

26
th

 
February, 
2022 18:37 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Stronger 
Communities 
(Councillor Dean) 

Councillor 
Heslop 

One Stop Shop The one-stop-shop has been closed to walk-in residents 
for the past two years – apparently due to COVID19. 
Despite our libraries and leisure facilities being open for 
a while, the one-stop-shop remains closed along with the 
local access points in some of the other town’s libraries 
in the borough. The one-stop-shop and access points 
provide a valuable service for many residents of this 
borough who may struggle with modern methods of 
communicating their concerns and accessing council 
services. Could the relevant Executive Cabinet Member 
please confirm the number of non-appointment walk-in 
visitors to the one-stop-shop for the financial year 
2019/2020 and could that Member also confirm when the 
one-stop shop and all of local access points will be 
restored in full now that the UK government has virtually 
abandoned statutory COVID19 restrictions?  

    

9
th

 March, 
2022 16:51 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Leader of the 
Council (Councillor 
Cox) 

Councillor 
Heslop 

Marks and 
Spencer 
building 

Information received at a previous Scrutiny Committee 
suggests that the Council has paid £12.74 million to 
Marks & Spencer but it is not clear what that payment 
was for. Could the Leader please confirm the amount 
that was factored into the original – 2017 – masterplan 
for Marks and Spencer, full details of the £12.74 million 
payment including whether this Council now owns the 
Marks & Spencer building and whether Marks & Spencer 
will be vacating the building? 
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Time 2022 
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of 

Subject Motion, Amendment or Question 

10
th

 March, 
2022 07:08 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member 
Environmental 
Service Delivery 
(Councillor Muslim)  

Councillor 
Silvester 

Fly Tipping On the 15th December 2021, the Bolton News reported 
that more fly-tipping was discovered in Bolton in 2020-
2021 but fewer court fines were handed out.  

The Bolton News reported that data from the Department 
for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs showed 1,250 
fly-tipping incidents were reported to Bolton Council in 
2020-2021, a 34% increase on the year before. The 
figures also show that just two fines, coming to a 
combined total of £440, resulting from court convictions 
were issued in the area in 2020-2021 down from 41 
issued between 2019-2020 and just 13 fixed penalty 
notices were issued. The previous Executive Cabinet 
Member now Deputy Leader, Cllr. Fairclough is on 
record as saying, ‘We will not hesitate to prosecute if 
your waste ends up fly-tipped and you cannot provide 
proof you took the necessary steps to prevent it’. In the 
25 point statement of intent and priorities, point 10 states 
that, ‘we will continue to be strong on the enforcement of 
litter and fly tipping, and we will commit to using what 
extra powers exist or are given to us, to give increased 
fines to those who continue to blight our landscape and 
environment’. I simply ask what’s gone wrong ? 

  

https://www.theboltonnews.co.uk/news/19786641.reveal
ed-fly-tipping-rises-bolton-fines-issued-go/ 

 

https://www.theboltonnews.co.uk/news/19786641.revealed-fly-tipping-rises-bolton-fines-issued-go/
https://www.theboltonnews.co.uk/news/19786641.revealed-fly-tipping-rises-bolton-fines-issued-go/
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of 

Subject Motion, Amendment or Question 

10
th

 March, 
2022 10:51 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Highways and 
Transport 
(Councillor Haslam) 

Councillor 
McKeon 

Speed Activated 
Signs in 
Horwich 

On Wednesday 24th February 2021, almost 13 months 
ago, the three Horwich North East Ward Councillors 
through our Area Forum funding made the financial 
decision to re-locate a speed activated sign presently 
located on Scholes Bank, Horwich to Lever Park 
Avenue, Horwich. 

The monies (£2000) were transferred to Highways at the 
time via budget codes. Cllr. Silvester provided possible 
locations. The decision for the re-location was to try to 
avoid road accidents and speeding on Lever Park 
Avenue.  

Since we made the decision almost 13 months ago, 2 
major car crashes on Lever Park Avenue have occurred, 
the first on the 5th June 2021 when a driver crashed into 
a garden wall and the most recent on the 6th November 
when a man died after crashing into a tree. Residents 
regularly complain of Lever Park Avenue being a race 
track. 

There was also a report in the Bolton News on the 8th 
June 2021 of a motorbike being clocked at 47mph on 
Lever Park Avenue. Speed activated signs give valuable 
data for the Police to use along a certain road for 
enforcement to take place.  

We have also been awaiting the location of a speed 
activated sign on Victoria Road, Horwich outside St 
John’s Methodist Church, promised a few years ago 
which has never materialised. 
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     How much longer do we as Ward Councillors and our 
residents have to wait, firstly for the re-location of the 
speed activated sign from Scholes Bank to Lever Park 
Avenue which we paid for almost a year ago and 
secondly for the speed activated sign for Victoria Road? 

 

10
th

 March, 
2022 11:27 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Children’s Services 
(Councillor 
Galloway) 

Councillor 
Donaghy 

Harvey Nursery 
Collaborative 
Working Group 

At the Council Budget meeting, Council agreed that a 
viable business plan, (through a collaborative Working 
Group) looking at available reserves, will enable Harvey 
Nursery to remain open long term, with the intention that 
the current subsidy be reduced to as low as possible and 
that full reports on the progress of this business plan be 
brought to the Executive Cabinet Member. 

With this is mind, and despite the Executive Cabinet 
Member and the Conservative Group voting against this 
resolution, can the Executive Cabinet Member please 
confirm the following: 

1. What are the terms of reference of the Collaborative 
Working Group.  

2. Who are the members of the Group. 

3. What mechanism has been put in place for the 
minutes of this Group to be reported to members 

4. What timescale has been given the Working Group 
to finalise its recommendations 

5. What timescale will be given for the implementation 
of recommendations 
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     6. How will the outcomes of the recommendations be 
monitored and what reporting mechanism back to 
members will be used.  

Will the Executive Cabinet Member please arrange for 
the answers to these questions to be emailed to all 
members of the Council?. 

 

11
th

 March, 
2022 09:10 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Highways and 
Transport 
(Councillor Haslam) 

Councillor 
Pattison 

Flood defences 
in Prestolee, 
Stoneclough 
and Ringley 

Following a recent communication from the Environment 
Agency regarding challenges in providing adequate flood 
defences in Prestolee, Stoneclough and Ringley, could 
the relevant Executive Cabinet Member provide 
assurances to the long-suffering residents that this 
council will commit adequate financial resources to 
ensure the flood defence scheme is undertaken as soon 
as possible? 

 

11
th

 March, 
2022 09:10 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Stronger 
Communities 
(Councillor Dean) 

 

Councillor 
Pattison 

Council 
Services at the 
Farnworth Hub 

Could the relevant Executive Cabinet Member please 
confirm whether there will be a one stop shop or any 
other council service at the proposed Farnworth Hub 
following the development of Farnworth Town Centre? 



Date and 

Time 2022 
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11
th

 March, 
2022 11:04 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member Deputy 
Leader (Councillor 
Mrs. Fairclough) 

Councillor 
Khurram 

Minimum 
Licensing 
Standards 

At the Cabinet meeting of the 10th January, the item on 
Stage 2 of the Minimum Licensing Standards (MLS) for 
taxis and private hire vehicles was, according to the 
minutes deferred to the next meeting on the 7th 
February. However, the item did not subsequently 
appear on the agenda at that meeting, nor did it appear 
on the agenda of the meeting on the 7th March either. 

Has the Executive Cabinet Member and her fellow 
Cabinet colleagues forgotten about this item? 

If not, can she confirm to Council when, if at all, this item 
will be coming back for a decision? 

11
th

 March, 
2022 11:05 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member Deputy 
Leader (Councillor 
Mrs. Fairclough) 

Councillor 
Zaman 

Minimum 
Licensing 
Standards 

Notwithstanding the answer given by the Executive 
Cabinet Member to my colleague, Cllr Khurram, if the 
Cabinet does find time to consider MLS stage 2 item, will 
she agree with me and the Labour Group that the MLS 
should not be approved by this Council on the grounds 
that recommendation 3 on vehicle emissions cannot 
proceed until the Government clarifies its confused 
position on the Clean Air Zone, and recommendation 2 
on vehicle age needs further consideration. 

 

11
th

 March, 
2022 11:06 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Environmental 
Service Delivery 
(Councillor Muslim) 

Councillor 
Peel 

Clean Air Zone In 2019 the Government instructed the 10 GM Councils 
to introduce, and I quote “a charging clean air zone”. In 
July 2020, the current Conservative Cabinet approved 
the Clean Air Zone in Bolton. It has long been a matter of 
public record that Bolton Labour Group have been 
opposed to any form of charging scheme to achieve 
clean air compliance. The Mayor of GM, has now written  
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     to the Prime Minister on behalf of the 10 authorities to 
ask the Government to rethink their mandate for a 
charging CAZ. 

Despite the publicly stated policy of this Conservative 
Council, which is to support a charging Clean Air Zone, 
will the Executive Cabinet Member now agree with me 
that the Government need to back down and withdraw 
their instruction to Bolton and others for a charging CAZ. 

 

13
th

 March, 
2022 07:15 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Leader of the 
Council (Councillor 
Cox)  

Councillor 
Heslop 

Manchester 
Airport 

On 5th May 2020 it was reported by the BBC that Bolton 
Council will pay £13 million to bail out MAG due to the 
downturn in traffic caused by COVID19. Prior to this, on 
8th February 2019, it was reported by the Manchester 
Evening News that Bolton Council could be expected to 
pay £5.6 million towards the then proposed drop-off for 
Terminal 2. These amounts were in addition to the 
expected £11 million Bolton Council contribution to the 
£1 billion development of Manchester Airport.  

Could the relevant ECM confirm the exact amounts paid 
towards MAG by this Council in the past five years 
including the dates. In addition, could the ECM also 
confirm whether any future payments are due and the 
expected dates, and finally, as we were previously told – 
in 2019 – that there was no capital available, how these 
amounts – if applicable – have been financed? 
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13
th

 March, 
2022 07:18 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Regeneration 
(Councillor Warren) 

Councillor 
Heslop 

Farnworth 
Masterplan 

According to recently obtained figures for the Farnworth 
Masterplan, the total spending amounts to nearly £18 
million which consists of the grant of £13.27 million from 
the Future High Streets Fund, £506,498 historical 
funding and £4 million council contribution. Other than 
Farnworth Leisure Centre on Brackley Street, could the 
relevant ECM confirm exactly which buildings the council 
will own following the completion of the redevelopment? 

 

13
th

 March, 
2022 11:27 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Leader of the 
Council (Councillor 
Cox) 

Councillor 
Hayes 

Review of 
Special 
Responsibility 
Allowances 

I thank the Leader for his commitment at the Budget 
Council to ensure that a review of Special Responsibility 
Allowances (SRAs) will be carried out. 
 
Can he please confirm that: 
a) The review will be carried out without further 
undue delay, the review having been originally promised 
in 2019; 
b) That the review will be with a view to seeing 
whether there is scope for reducing the number of SRAs 
and their total cost; and 
c) That opposition parties will be able to submit 
evidence to the review and have it considered. 
 

13
th

 March, 
2022 11:27 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Chairman of the 
Planning Committee 
(Councillor Walsh) 

Councillor 
Hayes 

Planning 
Service 

A large number of the complaints I get about Council 
services relate to the Planning function. 
 
Recently it has emerged that there is frequently a delay 
of up to a month between the receipt of a planning 
application and it being notified to residents and 
Councillors. I find that delay to be unacceptable, and 



hopefully so does the Executive Cabinet Member. 
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Can he say whether this further deterioration in the 
service is due to repeated Government cuts to Council 
finances or poor organisation in the Department? Can he 
also tell Council what he, as responsible Executive 
Cabinet Member, intends to do about these delays? 
 

13
th

 March, 
2022 18:15 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member Deputy 
Leader (Councillor 
Mrs. Fairclough) 

Councillor 
Abdullah 

Safety and 
Wellbeing of the 
Taxi Trade 

Please can the Executive Cabinet Member as a matter 
of urgency agree to the immediate removal of external 
visible taxi stickers from private hire vehicles, and the 
removal of front taxi plates leaving just the rear taxi plate 
for identification purposes for a temporary period of time 
to assess the impact this makes to the safety and 
wellbeing of the taxi trade and it's passengers, and also 
please can you agree to the setting up of a PDG with 
trade reps and Police as attendees to look at how best 
we can help and improve the working standards of 
Private Hire drivers, and improve the safety for both 
drivers and passengers? 
. 

13
th

 March, 
2022 21:57 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Highways and 
Transport 
(Councillor Haslam) 

Councillor Hill Electric 
Charging 
Stations 

Dear Madam Mayor and members of the council after 
being asked numerous times by the public I would like to 
ask about the future of electric cars in the community 
and if there are more charging stations planned, I know 
for example there are spaces marked out for them on the 
car park next to the library in Westhoughton however 
there is no stations there as of yet please can you advise 
on the future of car power points? 
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13
th

 March, 
2022 22:04 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member Deputy 
Leader (Councillor 
Mrs. Fairclough) 

Councillor 
Finney 

Queens Jubilee 
Celebrations 

We are rapidly approaching the most significant Jubilee 
this country has ever seen as Her Majesty the Queen 
celebrates 70 years on the throne. Could the Deputy 
Leader please update councillors on the plans the town 
has to celebrate this great occasion ? 

13
th

 March, 
2022 22:18 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Wellbeing 
(Councillor Baines) 

Councillor 
Cowen 

Living Wage for 
Care Workers 

It has been the councils ambition for a number of years 
to pay the living wage to care workers. As we know care 
workers have been on the frontline against the fight 
against Covid and have been underpaid for a number of 
years for the hugely important work they do. Can the 
Executive Member please give us an update on this 
ambition? 
 

13
th

 March, 
2022 22:36 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Environmental 
Service Delivery 
(Councillor Muslim) 

Councillor 
Ayub 

Street Cleaning 
In the winter months street cleaning is crucial to keep the 
dirt and mud away from our streets. However, according 
to the council officers there has been and I quote 
 
“no sweeping is taking place between January and 
March as all of our sweepers were stood down in the 
new year and are standing down in order to meet the 
constraints of the most recent budget cuts made by the 
Council” 
 
In further correspondence with the officers, it has been 
highlighted that no sweeping will take place till April. 
 
This is not only an issue in Great Lever but the Borough 
as a whole and has been highlighted by my colleagues. 
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This is absolutely and utterly disgraceful and surely you 
should be lobbying your government to find funds to 
enable the streets to be cleaned. The lay person does 
not care about the council cuts, but they do expect the 
council to keep the street and roads clean from mud and 
dirt both for safety and looks perspective. 
 
Can the Executive Cabinet Member inform us when and 
how the decision was made to stop road sweeping that 
too in the winter months when it is needed the most? 
How do you expect the streets to be kept clean without 
resources to sweepers? 
 

13
th

 March, 
2022 22:48 
p.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Wellbeing 
(Councillor Baines) 

Councillor 
Haworth 

Living Wage for 
Care Workers 

The pandemic has caused many people to both take 
more notice of care workers and to better value care 
workers. Over the pandemic period this has resulted in 
more councils agreeing to the real living wage pay rate 
for directly employed care workers and those employed 
in council contracts with external providers of care. This 
move has enabled more councils to also become 
accredited Real Living Wage Councils with The Living 
Wage Foundation. It is recently announced that Bolton 
Council has agreed a real living wage pay rate of £9.90 
an hour for all care workers. To ask the Leader of the 
Council if he will back Bolton Labour’s pledge for the 
Council to become an accredited Real Living Wage 
Employer?        
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14
th

 March, 
2022 07:00 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Highways and 
Transport 
(Councillor Haslam) 

Councillor D. 
Wilkinson 

Guard Rails on 
Leigh Road 

The Executive Cabinet Member will be aware of the 
decision not to proceed with the replacement of Daisy 
Hill railway bridge saving Bolton Council £500k and the 
decision of the Department of Transport to allow Bolton 
council keep the £2.5million grant. 
 
Given that, will the Executive Cabinet Member agree to 
replace the guard rails on Leigh Road at the Hartford 
Road roundabout which the council removed on grounds 
of costs? 
 

14
th

 March, 
2022 07:08 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Highways and 
Transport 
(Councillor Haslam) 

Councillor D. 
Wilkinson 

Street Lighting 
Repairs 

The Executive Cabinet Member might be aware of the 
long delays of repairing street lighting lasting weeks and 
in some cases months with the risk reduced safety for 
motorists and pedestrians. 
 
Can the Executive Cabinet Member explain to council 
the reasons for these delays and what action is taken to 
reduce unacceptable delays for repairs. 
 
Can the Executive Cabinet Member also assure council 
that these delays to repairs are not a back door savings 
exercise? 
 

14
th

 March, 
2022 07:16 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Highways and 
Transport 
(Councillor Haslam) 

Councillor D. 
Wilkinson 

Paving Work on 
Newport Street 

The Executive Cabinet Member will be aware of the 
expensive refurbishment of Newport Street with grey 
block paving. 
 
Is the Executive Cabinet Member aware of the large 
sections of the expensive paving work which is now 
falling apart with blocks now loose and moving. 
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Could the Executive Cabinet Member inform council who 
carried out the work and if the contractor will be required 
to make repairs or will the costs fall on already extremely 
stretched council budgets? 
 

14
th

 March, 
2022 08:09 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Children’s Services 
(Councillor 
Galloway) 

Councillor 
McGeown 

Misuse of funds 
for Child Care 
Provision 

The Executive Cabinet Member will be aware of the 
scandalous waste of public money highlighted in the 
national press of the businesses involving Robert 
McGuinness. 
 
The amounts from Bolton Council in years July 2015 to 
November 2019 were over £654,000 
 
Can the Executive Cabinet Member inform council about 
these failures which took place and affected vulnerable 
young people was allowed to happen. 
 
What action has or will be taken to ensure that there no 
other council contracts with young persons provision 
which not providing the required level of service. 
 
Will reports on the background of these issues be 
presented to Executive Cabinet Member and Scrutiny 
Committee? 
 
Will she agree that major changes are needed to govern 
the privatised children services sector? 
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Can any explanation be provided as to the decision by 
planning officers to override the concerns of the head 
children’s services with regard the application for flats for 
care leavers? 
 

14
th

 March, 
2022 08:27 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Chairman of 
Planning Committee 
(Councillor Walsh) 

Councillor D. 
Wilkinson 

Hulton Park 
Estate 

There still remains under questions in relation to 
restrictions that there were to have placed on planning 
committee members on the possible site. 
 
Can council be informed who tried to restrict planning 
committee members in relation to the proposed site visit 
and answers to 6 questions posed by Cllr Peel. 
 
With regard to the collapse of the planning portal and 
delays to planning applications can council be informed 
who arranged for the individual webpage for the Hulton 
Estate application and why such special treatment for 
this application? 
 
How much officer time was devoted to creating this 
webpage and how were the costs covered? 
 

14
th

 March, 
2022 09:11 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Leader of the 
Council (Councillor 
Cox) 

Councillor 
Walsh 

Clean Air Zone 
At the meeting of the Greater Manchester Combined 
Authority's Housing Planning and Environment Scrutiny 
Committee on 11th January the Mayor of Greater 
Manchester addressed the committee on the clean air 
zone and took questions form the committee. In his 
address and in answer to questions Mr Burnham 
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of 
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confirmed amongst other things the issues of availability 
of conforming vehicles and the recent increase in prices 
of such vehicles. Members of the committee questioned 
inter alia why the Greater Manchester scheme was more 
universal than other conurbations. The committee 
highlighted that Birmingham had a much smaller CAZ 
and that Leeds had achieved clean air targets without 
imposing a charging scheme.  
 
In response the Mayor continued to argue that the 
proposed Greater Manchester Category C scheme was 
the only option.  
 
As Chairman of the committee I asked the Mayor 
specifically:- 
 
1. Why the proposed scheme was the only option he 
was promoting, and  
2. To defer the implementation of the CAZ, given recent 
information and research on the impact of the proposed 
Greater Manchester CAZ on businesses, especially 
small businesses. 
 
The Mayor was adamant that the proposed Category C 
scheme was the only option and that the timetable 
remained fixed.  
 
Can the Leader update the Council on the recent 
decision by the CA and Mayor to change the scheme 
from a Category C to Category B non-charging scheme? 
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14
th

 March, 
2022 09:11 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Leader of the 
Council (Councillor 
Cox) 

Councillor 
Walsh 

Manchester 
Airport Dividend 

Over several years, against the advice of some of us, the 
then controlling group decided that the Airport dividend 
should become integral to the Council's budget. The 
recent pandemic has led to the suspension of the 
dividend with the consequential adverse impact on the 
budget. Now that restrictions have been lifted has the 
Leader had any indication of when the dividend might be 
re-instated? 
 

14
th

 March, 
2022 09:50 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Regeneration 
(Councillor Warren) 

Councillor 
Rimmer 

Strategic Asset 
Management 
Plan 

The Strategic Asset Management Plan to rationalise the 
Councils assets has been in operation for sometime 
now. Could the Executive Cabinet Member for 
Regeneration please give us an update on receipts and 
confirm what further income she expects sales to 
generate in the next financial year? 
 

14
th

 March, 
2022 11:28 
a.m. 

Council 
Summons 

Question to the 
Executive Cabinet 
Member for 
Environmental 
Service Delivery 
(Councillor Muslim) 

Councillor 
Hartigan 

Parks in the 
Town 

Could the Executive Cabinet Member responsible please 
confirm how the Council intend to maintain and invest in 
the towns many parks? 

 

9. Questions/Comments under Standing Order 9(c) 

 

 

 
 None 
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10. Committee Proceedings 

 

 

Planning Committee 

Motion to be moved by Councillor Walsh (See Section B). 

 

 

11. Scrutiny Committees 
 
 Composite Motion to be moved by Councillor Khurram 
 

 
 

(A) Health Overview and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee (See Section C) 

(B) Place Scrutiny Committee (See Section D) 

 

12. Motions Under Standing Order No 4  

 

(a) Traffic Management at Remembrance Sunday events 

Motion to be moved by Councillor Heslop 

(b) Vaping 

Motion to be moved by Councillor Baines 

(c) Parks and Green Spaces 

Motion to be moved by Councillor McMulkin 
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(d) Food Poverty – ‘Right To Food’ 

Motion to be moved by Councillor McKeon 

(e) Resignation of Boris Johnson 

Motion to be moved by Councillor Hayes 

(f) Minimum Space Standards 

Motion to be moved by Councillor D. Wilkinson 

 
 


